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Dianne	Hall	

As	the	news	of	the	1916	Dublin	rising	broke	in	Australia,	
labour	 newspapers	 carried	 stories	 that	 claimed	 the	
rebellion	was	led	by	socialist	James	Connolly.	Their	focus	
on	Connolly	made	sense,	his	writings	were	well	known	in	
socialist	 and	 labour	 circles	 in	 Australia	 and	 the	 United	
States,	so	his	 leadership	was	assumed.	While	they	were	
mistaken	 in	 thinking	 Connolly	 was	 leading	 a	 socialist	
revolution	 in	Dublin,	 their	 focus	 on	 the	 internationalist	
Connolly	 rather	 than	 shadowy	 figures	 from	 the	 Irish	
Republican	 Brotherhood	 or	 teachers	 and	 poets	 of	 the	
cultural	 revival	 is	 understandable.	 In	 Ireland	 in	 the	
turbulent	years	since	1916,	Connolly’s	socialism	and	the	
involvement	 of	 trade	 unionists	 and	 labour	 activists	
through	 the	 Irish	 Citizen	 Army	 (ICA)	 were	 often	
subsumed	 in	 a	 broad	 brush	 stroke	 nationalist	 and	
republican	 narrative	 that	 foregrounded	 the	 heroic	
sacrifice	 and	 cultural	 nationalism	 of	 Padraig	 Pearse	
rather	 than	 the	 socialism	 of	 Connolly	 or	 Constance	
Markievicz.		

Though	 the	 Rising	 itself	 was	 a	 failure,	 leading	 to	 the	
execution	of	sixteen	of	the	leaders	and	imprisonment	of	
thousands,	 it	 dramatically	 shifted	 Irish	 public	 opinion	
and	 led	 directly	 to	 war	 between	 Irish	 republicans	 and	
British	forces	in	1919	and	then	to	independence	for	26	of	
the	 32	 counties	 of	 Ireland	 in	 1921.	 The	 1916	Rising	 is	
thus	 marked	 as	 the	 beginning	 of	 Irish	 independence	
from	British	rule.	It	is	an	event	that	is	remembered	by	all	
sections	 of	 Irish	 nationalist	 traditions,	with	 both	 of	 the	
major	 political	 parties	 in	 the	 Republic	 of	 Ireland	 and	
republicans	 in	 both	Northern	 Ireland	 and	 the	 Republic	
tracing	 their	 political	 origins	 to	 1916.	 Commemorating	
the	Rising	itself	avoids	the	stark	divisions	that	followed:	
the	 Partition	 of	 the	 Republic	 and	 Northern	 Ireland	 in	
1921,	 the	 tragedies	of	 the	 Irish	Civil	War	of	1921-1923	
and	the	Troubles	in	Northern	Ireland	after	1968.		

	

SIPTU	 Liberty	 Hall	 Building	 showing	 temporary	 mural	 of	 events	 of	 1916,	
including	excerpts	of	the	Proclamation,	and	a	panel	showing	women.	(D.	Hall).		

As	Ireland	marked	the	centenary	of	the	1916	rising	this	
year,	 there	 were	 many	 narratives	 woven	 together,	
sometimes	uneasily.	This	year	strands	of	the	picture	that	
had	been	neglected	were	allowed	to	shine	in	unexpected	
ways.	 The	 presence	 of	 women	 and	 civilians	 in	 the	
exhibitions,	 media	 articles,	 speeches	 and	 social	 media	
was	very	welcome	and	reflected	a	genuine	 intervention	
into	 the	 official	 script	 from	 women	 writers,	 historians	
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and	local	communities.	Generous	funding	from	the	Irish	
government	to	local	communities	and	organisations	also	
meant	 that	 local	 commemorations	 were	 foregrounded	
and	were	able	to	highlight	more	people	than	the	famous	
leaders.	On	my	frequent	trips	in	April	and	May	this	year	
through	 Summerhill	 in	 Dublin’s	 inner	 city,	 the	 small	
streets	 and	 terrace	 houses	 flew	 commemorative	 street	
signs	as	well	as	 tricolours	and	green,	orange	and	white	
bunting.	 As	 each	 street	 flashed	 past,	 there	 were	 signs	
with	 lists	 of	 names,	 many	 with	 the	 same	 surnames,	
remembering	 whole	 families	 and	 small	 communities	
who	 marched	 down	 the	 hill	 to	 the	 GPO	 and	 other	
garrisons	 to	 fight	 for	 a	 future	 different	 from	 the	 grim	
present	of	tenement	life	in	Dublin.	

James	Connolly	and	 the	 ICA	were	also	more	prominent	
this	 year	 than	 they	 had	 been	 in	 past	 histories	 of	 the	
Rising.	One	part	of	this	was	through	the	clever	use	of	the	
rather	ungainly	tower	of	SIPTU’s	Liberty	Hall	as	a	canvas	
to	 showcase	 Connolly,	 ICA	 and	 the	 trade	 union	
movement.	 SIPTU	 (Services,	 Industrial,	 Profession	 and	
Technical	 Union)	 is	 the	 direct	 successor	 of	 the	 Irish	
Transport	 and	 General	 Workers’	 Union	 led	 during	 the	
Rising	by	Connolly.	The	present	building	was	erected	on	
the	 site	of	 the	original	Liberty	Hall	 from	which	 the	 ICA	
marched	to	the	General	Post	Office	in	nearby	O’Connell	St	
on	Easter	Monday	1916.		This	year	its	tower	is	covered	in	
temporary	 murals	 depicting	 scenes	 of	 the	 ICA	 during	
Easter	 week	 1916,	 including	 a	 prominent	 picture	 of	
Connolly’s	execution	strapped	to	a	chair	before	the	firing	
squad,	as	well	as	excerpts	from	the	famous	Proclamation	
of	Independence	that	promise	equality.		

SIPTU	Liberty	Hall	temporary	mural	showing	death	of	Connolly.	(D.	Hall).	

The	official	government	sponsored	commemorations	of	
the	Rising	were	held	 this	 year,	 as	 in	previous	years,	 on	
Easter	 Monday.	 As	 Easter	 was	 early	 in	 2016,	 this	 was	
nearly	a	month	before	24	April,	 the	date	 in	1916	when	
Pearse	 read	 out	 the	 Proclamation	 before	 the	 GPO.	 The	
different	dates	meant	that	commemorations	were	spread	
over	 many	 weeks	 and	 the	 streets	 of	 Dublin	 were	

enlivened	 with	 groups	 in	 uniform	 re-creating	 various	
actions	 and	marches	 throughout	 these	weeks.	 I	was	 in	
front	of	the	GPO	at	12	midday	on	the	24th	April	among	a	
large	crowd,	listening	to	a	reading	of	the	Proclamation	as	
a	 group	 of	 uniformed	 men	 and	 women	 arrived	 from	
Liberty	 Hall,	 wearing	 re-creations	 of	 ICA	 uniforms	
marching	 to	 the	doors	of	 the	Post	Office	 to	 loud	cheers	
from	 the	 crowd.	 As	 they	 marched,	 speeches	 from	 the	
platform	 made	 clear	 the	 links	 between	 the	 ideals	 of	
Connolly	 and	 the	 present	 political	 situation	 in	 Ireland	
with	its	problems	of	austerity	and	lack	of	representation	
prominent.	

In	 the	 week	 after	 the	 24th	 April	 I	 visited	 some	 of	 the	
many	1916	exhibitions	in	Dublin,	including	the	National	
Museum	 of	 Ireland	 and	 the	 GPO	 exhibitions.	 Both	 of	
these	major	new	exhibitions	included	Connolly,	socialism	
and	 the	Transport	Workers	Union	prominently	 in	 their	
displays.	The	new	permanent	exhibition	“GPO	Witness	to	
1916”	explores	many	different	aspects	of	the	Rising	and	
its	 aftermath	 using	 traditional	 displays	 of	 letters,	 guns,	
clothes	 and	 documents	 as	 well	 as	 new	 technology—in	
particular	an	immersive	wide	screen	giving	a	‘bird’s	eye’	
view	of	Dublin,	swooping	over	the	streets	and	stopping	
on	different	garrisons	to	focus	on	the	action,	with	voice	
overs	 reading	descriptions	 from	 rank	 and	 file	men	 and	
women	of	what	they	were	doing.	One	of	these	is	from	a	
rather	laconic	Winifred	Carney,	suffragist,	trade	unionist	
and	 secretary	 to	 James	 Connolly	 who	 remained	 in	 the	
GPO	 until	 the	 end,	 describing	 writing	 despatches	 and	
attempting	 to	 interject	 some	 practical	 suggestions	 into	
the	debates	between	the	leaders	in	the	GPO.		

In	 this	 exhibition	 there	 are	 also	 booths	 where	 visitors	
could	listen	to	historians	debate	different	interpretations	
of	details	of	 the	Rising	and	 its	aftermath,	allowing	for	a	
more	detailed	exploration	of	some	of	the	complexities	of	
the	 events	 than	more	 traditional	museum	 displays	 can	
give.	Connolly,	the	ITGWU	and	the	ICA	are	all	represented	
in	these	displays,	as	is	a	nicely	arranged	display	aimed	at	
children	which	contrasts	the	living	conditions	of	a	child	
of	 the	 nearby	 Dublin	 tenements	 with	 a	 prosperous	
middle-upper	 class	 child.	 A	 highlight	 for	 me	 when	 I	
visited	 this	 exhibition	 was	 the	 presence	 of	 a	 group	 of	
elderly	men	 obviously	 from	 inner	 city	 Dublin	 excitedly	
pointing	out	familiar	streets	and	landmarks	on	the	maps	
and	pictures	of	tenements,	telling	snippets	of	their	own	
family	stories	of	the	Rising	to	each	other,	oblivious	to	the	
crowds	of	American	visitors	around	them.		

The	other	major	exhibition	on	the	Rising	is	at	the	Collins	
Barracks	building	of	the	National	Museum	of	Ireland.	The	
NMI	has	the	largest	collection	of	material	related	to	the	
Rising	 and	 a	 great	 deal	 of	 it	 is	 now	 displayed	 in	 this	
exhibition.	Dominating	the	large	space	is	the	collection	of	
flags,	 including	the	surviving	tricolour	 flags	 that	 flew	in	
various	 locations	 throughout	 Dublin.	 The	 large	 flag	
Plough	 and	 Stars	 symbol	 of	 the	 ITGWU	 and	 the	 ICA	
features	 prominently.	 This,	 combined	 with	 displays	
related	to	ITGWU	and	the	ICA,	means	that	Connolly	and	
his	internationalist	socialist	ideas	were	firmly	within	the	
national	narrative	of	the	Rising	and	the	development	of	
Irish	republicanism	and	independence.		
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Peter	Love	

(This	tribute	paraphrases	Andy	Blunden’s	eulogy)	

Lynn	 Beaton,	 née	 Ingham,	 socialist,	 feminist,	 labour	
historian	and	all	round	radical	energiser	died	on	19	June.	
She	was	 farewelled	by	 a	 large	 crowd	of	mourners	who	
packed	out	the	Brunswick	Town	Hall	on	Saturday	9	July	
where	 the	 tributes	were	 interspersed	with	 some	of	 the	
music	she	loved	so	much.	

Lyn	Beaton.	Pic	by	Peter	Love.	

Her	 family	 moved	 from	 Northcote	 to	 rural	 NSW	 to	
London	 in	 1960	 where	 Lynn	 spent	 her	 teenage	 years,	
returning	 to	Melbourne	 in	1966.	She	and	Gerry	Beaton	
were	 married	 in	 1968	 and	 went	 to	 live	 in	 Montrose	
where	 their	 two	daughters,	 Lucy	 and	Chloe	were	born.	
Lynn	 studied	 at	 Monash	 University	 from	 where	 she	
graduated	 with	 an	 honours	 degree	 in	 History	 and	
Philosophy.	 She	 also	 immersed	 herself	 in	 left	 politics,	
passing	through	ALP,	Maoist	and	Trotskyist	outfits,	all	of	
which	she	found	both	ineffectual	and	sexist.	

In	 1976	 the	 family	 moved	 back	 to	 Northcote	 but	 the	
marriage	 did	 not	 last.	 In	 1978	 Lyn	 joined	 the	Working	
Women’s	Centre	as	a	researcher,	editing	Women	at	Work,	
writing	about	women	at	work	during	World	War	II	(from	
her	 honours	 thesis)	 and	 drafting	 policy	 on	 equal	 pay,	
which	argued	for	Comparable	Worth.	She	went	to	the	UK	

in	1984	in	the	midst	of	the	disastrous	Miners’	Strike	and	
spent	 a	 year	 in	 a	 Nottinghamshire	 mining	 community	
where	 she	 chronicled	 the	 transformation	 of	 working	
class	women’s	lives	during	the	dispute.	The	book,	Shifting	
Horizons,	 sharpened	her	political	 focus	on	the	struggles	
of	working	class	people,	especially	women.		

Back	in	Melbourne	Lynn	worked	on	policy	and	campaign	
co-ordination	 in	 the	 Kennett	 years	 for	 the	 State	 Public	
Service	Federation	and	then	as	a	researcher	at	JobWatch.	
All	the	while	she	was	drifting	towards	labour	history	as	a	
vocation.	Her	Part	of	the	Furniture	covered	150	years	of	
the	 Federated	 Furnishing	 Trades	 Association.	 This	 was	
followed	 by	 a	 history	 of	 the	 asbestos	 plant	 in	 Railton,	
Tasmania	 and	 a	 short	 history	of	UniSuper.	 In	2013	 she	
wrote	 a	 reflection	 on	 the	 longer-term	 significance	 of	
feminism,	 especially	 its	 second	 wave	 achievements.	 At	
the	 time	 of	 her	 death	 Lynn	 was	 working	 on	 a	 PhD	 at	
Federation	University	on	a	history	of	the	Ballarat	Trades	
and	Labour	Council.	

Lynn	 Beaton	 died	 not	 long	 after	 her	 70th	 birthday,	
mourned	by	her	family,	a	multitude	of	friends	and	a	wide	
circle	of	admirers	who	celebrated	her	significant	part	in	
the	 fight	 for	 women’s	 rights	 at	 work	 and	 in	 the	 trade	
union	movement.	She	will	long	be	remembered.	

� 		

23–25	September	2017	

The	 15th	 Biennial	 Labour	 History	 Conference	 is	 being	
held	 at	 Emmanuel	 College	 within	 the	 grounds	 of	 the	
University	 of	 Queensland.	 The	 conference	 theme	 is	
Workers	of	the	World.	

The	Brisbane	Branch	 invites	papers	 from	both	activists	
and	academics	that	address	a	number	of	broad	themes.	
These	 include	 the	 massive	 challenges	 globalisation	 is	
posing	 for	 the	 labour	 movement;	 reflections	 on	 the	
impact	of	the	Russian	Revolution	on	both	the	Australian	
labour	 movement	 and	 labour	 movements	 around	 the	
world;	 and	 the	 related	 issues	 of	 internationalism,	
globalism,	and	transnationalism.	

As	 well	 as	 seeking	 the	 input	 from	 scholars	 in	 related	
fields,	 such	 as	 Indigenous	 history,	 migration	 studies,	
politics,	 international	 political	 economy,	 sociology,	
geography,	area	studies	etc.,	the	Brisbane	Branch	invites	
presentations,	formal	papers	and	proposals	for	panels	on	
the	traditional	concerns	of	labour	history.	Presentations	
by	labour	and	social	movement	activists	are	particularly	
invited.	 Labour	History	 has	 always	 benefitted	 from	 the	
interaction	between	the	academy	and	the	movement.	

People	are	also	welcome	to	propose	panels	that	address	
debates	 within	 Labour	 History	 or	 any	 related	 field,	
including	the	future	of	Labour	History	as	a	coherent	field	
of	 study.	 Full	 conference	 details	 are	 available	 from	
http://asslh.org.au/branches/brisbane/15th-biennial-
labour-history-conference/		

Vale	Lynn	Beaton	(1946-2016)

15th	Biennial	Labour	History	Conference
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Peter	Love	

Victorian	Trades	Hall	Council’s	David	Cragg	 joined	with	
me	to	introduce	and	present	a	20-minute	video	clip	of	a	
documentary	 on	 the	 1916-17	 Anti-Conscription	
Campaigns.	The	occasion	was	the	centenary	of	the	11-12	
May	1916	All-Australian	Trade	Union	Congress	that	met	
in	the	Melbourne	Trades	Hall	Council	Chamber.		

Representatives	of	about	300,000	trade	unionists,	along	
with	 some	 fraternal	 bodies	 such	 as	 the	 Socialist	 Party	
and	the	IWW,	voted	to	resolutely	oppose	any	attempt	to	
introduce	military	conscription	and	to	campaign	against	
politicians,	especially	ALP	ones,	who	supported	 it.	They	
considered,	 but	 declined	 to	 call	 for	 a	 general	 strike	
should	 Prime	 Minister	 Hughes,	 as	 expected,	 propose	
conscription	for	overseas	military	service.	It	was	a	clear	
indication	 of	 how	 the	 trade	 union	 movement	 put	 its	
weight	 behind	 the	 individuals	 and	 small	 radical	
organisations	that	had	been	opposing	the	war	 from	the	
beginning.	 It	 was	 also	 a	 decisive	 early	moment	 in	 that	
process	which	saw,	 in	most	of	the	belligerent	countries,	
the	 transition	 from	 a	 war	 between	 nations	 to	 a	 war	
between	classes.	

David	 Cragg	 welcomed	 the	 good	 audience	 to	 the	 very	
room	where	the	Congress	was	held	and	emphasised	the	
central	 role	 of	 the	 Melbourne	 Trades	 Hall	 Council	 in	
arranging	 the	 event	 and	hosting	 the	delegates.	 I	 gave	 a	
summary	 outline	 of	 the	 Congress’s	 deliberations.	 After	
the	 documentary	 video	 was	 shown	 there	 was	 a	 lively	
discussion	 of	 the	 issue	 by	 the	 very	 engaged	 audience.	
The	evening	concluded	with	some	further	discussion	of	
the	upcoming	events	to	commemorate	the	defeat	of	the	
conscription	plebiscites	in	1916-17.	

I	will	again	be	speaking	at	the	next	event	being	run	by	the	
Brunswick	 Coburg	 Anti	 Conscription	 Commemoration	
Campaign	 on	 Frank	 Anstey,	 a	 leader	 of	 the	 successful	
campaign	against	conscription	during	World	War	I,	and	a	
firm	opponent	of	the	war.	Anstey	was	also	a	Labor	MP	in	
both	 State	 and	 Federal	 parliaments,	 tramways	 union	
President,	and	a	member	of	the	Brunswick	Football	Club	
(see	page	12	for	details).	Readers	can	follow	forthcoming	
events	 by	 checking	 Labour	 History’s	 web	 site	 or	
Facebook	page	and	the	Trades	Hall	History	page	on	the	
Trades	Hall	Building	tab	at	vthc.org.au	

� 	

Susanne	Provis	

On	 19	 June	 2016	 Donna	 Jackson’s	 new	 book	 was	
launched	 as	 the	 minal	 event	 of	 the	 Williamstown	
Literary	 Festival.	 As	 you	 would	 expect	 from	 this	
entrepreneurial	and	political	creative	director	of	large	
scale	arts	projects	the	launch	was	more	than	listening	
to	vapid	(or	interesting)	speeches	with	a	glass	of	wine	
in	 your	 hand.	Donna	 crafted	 an	 enthralling,	 engaging	
and	 enjoyable	 event	 that	 told	 the	 story	 of	 how	 the	
script	 and	 musical	 score	 for	 the	 community	 theatre	
piece	 Dust	 grew	 into	 a	 textbook	 for	 young	
practitioners	 who	 want	 to	 make	 large	 scale	 exciting	
theatre,	 using	 theatre	 for	 social	 change	 and	 a	
curriculum	resource.		

Arts	 stalwart	 Robyn	 Archer	 compered	 and	 spoke	
about	art	in	everyday	lives.	Mark	Seymour	sang	a	song	
from	Dust	 and	 Robyn	 asked	 why	 and	 how	 he	 wrote	
songs	 for	 the	 show	 –	 researching,	 listening	 to	 those	
affected	 by	 asbestos	 and	 minding	 story	 lines	 that	
illustrate	bigger	issues.	Donna	spoke	about	the	genesis	
and	 development	 of	 the	 show,	 of	 grappling	 with	 the	
injustice,	sorrow	and	pain	of	the	affects	of	asbestos	in	
a	way	 that	would	 honour	 yet	 be	 lively,	 engaging	 and	
exciting	 for	 an	 audience.	 She	 found	 a	 way	 through	
humour,	 charm	 and	 the	 resilience	 of	 those	 with	
asbestosis	or	mesothelioma	and	their	families.		

Donna	 read	 excerpts	 from	 the	 book	 and	 then	 the	 60	
strong	 choir	 with	 singers	 from	 the	 Victorian	 Trade	
Union	Choir,	Willin	Women	and	Newport	Community	
Choir	 sang	 This	 Darkened	 Room,	 written	 for	Dust	 by	
VTUC’s	 Mary	 Caruana.	 More	 short	 speeches,	
interviews	 and	 remlections	 punctuated	 by	 songs	 from	
Mark	and	the	choir.		

Photo	by	https://amomentintimeblog.com		

The	 event	 celebrated	Dust	 in	 all	 its	 incarnations	 –	 a	
show	working	with	fabulous	people	all	over	Australia,	
touring	to	seven	communities	and	now	a	book.	Art	and	
Social	 Change,	 Dust:	 A	 Case	 Study	 means	 the	 stories	
and	 ideas	 in	 Dust	 will	 carry	 on	 in	 schools	 and	
community	 groups	 who	 can	 use	 the	 book	 to	 create	
their	own	performances.	

Centenary	of	Anti-Conscription	Congress	 Art	and	Social	Change,	Dust:	A	Case	Study
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Louise	Prowse	

Skye	Saunders,	Whispers	from	the	Bush:	The	Workplace	
Sexual	 Harassment	 of	 Australian	 Rural	 Women	
(Federation	 Press:	 Annandale,	 2015)	 240pp.	
Paperback,	$55.00.	

The	 cultural	 legacy	 of	 the	 bush	
tradition	 weighs	 heavily	 on	 the	
incidence	of	 sexual	and	gender-based	
harassment	 in	 rural	 Australian	
workplaces	 today.	 Being	 tough,	
resilient	 and	 hard-working	 in	 the	
bush	 are	 generally	 considered	 to	 be	
positive	 traits	 in	 both	 men	 and	
women.	 However,	 as	 Skye	 Saunders’	
rigorous	research	has	found,	there	are	

more	subversive	elements	at	work	too.	These	relate	to	
power	 in	 the	 rural	 workplace	 and	 can	 generally	 be	
identimied	 along	 gender	 lines.	 Saunders’	 original	
research	 minds	 that	male-dominated	rural	workplaces	
continue	to	place	women	as	‘outsiders’	in	the	bush.		

Whispers	 from	 the	 Bush:	 The	 Workplace	 Sexual	
Harassment	 of	 Australian	 Rural	Women	 addresses	 an	
overlooked	aspect	 in	 the	studies	of	 rural	women:	 the	
workplace.	Saunders	records	the	personal	and	private	
experiences	 of	 107	 people	 –	 employees	 and	
employers,	and	women	and	men	–	working	in	varying	
degrees	 of	 remoteness	 in	 rural	 Australia,	 although	
par t i c ipants	 were	 predominant ly	 women .	
Underpinning	 Saunders’	 research	 are	 two	 key	
questions.	 Firstly,	 has	 Australia’s	 bush	 tradition	
inmluenced	 the	way	 sexual	 harassment	 occurs,	 and	 in	
many	 ways	 tolerated,	 in	 rural	 Australia?	 And	 this	 in	
turn	 raises	 her	 second	 question:	 how	 does	 power	
operate	in	the	contemporary	rural	workplace?	

This	 book	has	 immense	multidisciplinary	 value.	 Given	
her	legal	and	academic	background,	Saunders	is	able	to	
transcend	 legal,	 historical	 and	 cultural	 frameworks	 in	
her	 research	 and	 in	making	 sense	 of	 the	 vast	 body	 of	
data	 she	 has	 collected.	 The	 rich	 personal	 experiences	
she	 has	 recorded	 are	 powerful.	 Gaining	 the	 trust	 of	
those	she	interviewed,	while	discussing	such	a	delicate	
and	 difficult	 issue	 is	 challenging,	 and	 Saunders	 has	
obviously	 been	 successful	 in	 building	 such	 a	 positive	
rapport.	 The	 abundance	 of	 incidences	 related	 by	 the	
participants,	and	Saunders’	discussion	of	 these,	means	
the	 reader	 cannot	 do	 what	 often	 happens	 when	
workplace	sexual	harassment	occurs:	ignore	it.	

The	parameters	of	Saunders’	study	are	important	too.	
The	 masculine	 tradition	 of	 rural	 Australia,	 with	 its	
reverence	 for	 the	 cultural	 stereotype	of	 the	 itinerant,	
hard-working	 male,	 highlights	 the	 unique	 plight	 of	
female	 employees	 and	 employers	 dealing	 with	 rural	
workplace	 sexual	 harassment	 and	 discrimination.	
Women	 have	 traditionally	 been	 outnumbered.	 As	
David	Morrison’s	(Former	Chief	of	the	Australian	Army)	

foreword	 observes,	 the	 othering	 of	 women	 in	
traditionally	male	workplaces	 cannot	 be	 dismissed	 as	
isolated	incidents	perpetrated	by	a	‘few	bad	apples’.	The	
entrenched	 culture	 of	 the	 sexual	 discrimination	 and	
harassment	 of	 women	 working	 in	 traditionally	
masculine	 environments	 needs	 to	 be	 addressed.	
Whispers	 from	 the	 Bush	 answers	 this	 call.	 Her	 study	
emphasises	 women’s	 resilience,	 and	 keen	 sense	 of	
belonging	 and	 commitment	 to	 survive	 in	 the	 bush,	
challenging	the	idea	that	it	is	largely	a	masculine	place.	

I	found	Saunders’	deminition	of	what	constitutes	‘rural’	
to	 be	 both	 robust	 and	 deminitive.	 She	 acknowledged	
the	 ‘slippery’	nature	of	demining	a	place	so	tenuous	in	
the	 imaginative	 mind	 of	 the	 nation,	 yet	 gave	
geographical	 perimeters	 and	 population	 migures	 to	
overcome	 this	 elasticity.	 Inmluenced	 no	 doubt	 by	 her	
own	 regional	 upbringing	 in	 Orange,	 NSW,	 her	
deminition	 opens	 up	 and	 confronts	 the	 historical	
blurriness	of	the	Australian	rural	landscape.		

At	 first,	 I	 wondered	 whether	 Saunders’	 detailed	
explanation	of	personal	safety	issues	in	conducting	the	
interviews	 was	 necessary	 (Chapter	 2).	 But	 I	 came	 to	
appreciate	 the	 parallels	 between	 these	 issues	 of	
personal	 safety	 as	 a	 female	 arranging	 interviews	 in	
remote	 areas	 of	 Western	 Australia	 and	 New	 South	
Wales	 and	 the	 experiences	 of	 those	 she	 interviewed.	
Saunders’	discussion	of	the	ethical,	safety	and	personal	
comfort	 considerations	 in	 which	 the	 interviews	 took	
place,	were	connected	to	chipping	away	at	the	‘invisible	
barriers’	 that	 prevent	 so	 many	 rural	 women	 from	
reporting	harassment.	In	this	way,	the	detailed	logistical	
and	methodological	discussion	skilfully	mirrored	some	
of	 the	 broader	 themes	 of	 Saunders’	 research	 and	 the	
challenges	that	her	respondents	faced.	

Photo	from	http://www.wlaact.org.au/news/2016/3/22/book-launc		

Saunders’	 carefully	 crafted	 questions	were	 revealing:	
some	 prompted	 answers,	 others	 avoidance.	 One	
example	was	whether	the	presence	of	pornography	in	
the	 workplace	 constituted	 sexual	 harassment,	 to	
which	 two-thirds	 of	 participants	 did	 not	 respond	
(146).	 It	 was	 disturbing	 then	 to	 see	 that	workplaces	
where	 pornography	 was	 present	 were	 much	 more	
likely	 to	 involve	 incidents	of	pack	sexual	harassment.	
The	 majority	 of	 Australian	 rural	 women	 (73%)	

Whispers	from	the	Bush
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interviewed	 by	 Saunders	 reported	 experiencing	
unwanted	sexualised	behaviour	while	working	 (170).	
This	migure	was	even	higher	in	particular	lines	of	work,	
such	 as	 the	 agricultural	 and	 horticultural	 industry	
(93%)	 (170).	 Verbal	 harassment,	 obscene	 acts,	 the	
presence	 of	 pornographic	material,	 physical	 gestures	
or	sexual	assault	all	serve	to	constantly	remind	female	
employers	 and	 employees	 of	 their	 sex,	 that	 they	 are	
being	 sexualised,	 and	 therefore,	 of	 their	 vulnerable	
place	in	the	rural	workplace	power	hierarchy.	

A	 significant	 value	 of	 Saunders’	 research	 is	 its	 applied	
use	for	the	future	of	rural	workplaces.	This	book	closes	
with	 a	 number	 of	 recommendations	 addressing	 the	
problems	identified	by	Saunders	in	preventing,	reporting	
and	dealing	with	workplace	sexual	harassment	(Chapter	
10).	 These	 strategies	 bring	 a	 combined	 application	 of	
historical,	 legal	 and	 cultural	 frameworks	 and	 converge	
around	 the	 call	 for	 the	 re-education	 of	 the	 rural	
workplace.	Saunders	demonstrates	conclusively	that	the	
workplace	 sexual	 harassment	 of	 women	 in	 rural	
Australia	 should	be	understood	as	a	 ‘cultural	epidemic’,	
not	necessarily	a	geographical	one.		

� 		

We	 are	 delighted	 to	 report	 that	 Ellen	 Smiddy	 was	
acknowledged	 in	 the	 Australia	 Day	 Honours	 List	 for	
2016.	Awarded	the	OAM,	the	award	 listed	some	of	 the	
many	roles	that	Ellen	has	taken	on:	

“Secretary,	Norparrin	 Centre	 for	 Children	with	 Special	
Needs,	 1999-2013;	 Foundation	 member,	 Regional	
Group,	John	Wallis	Foundation,	since	2011;	Committee	
Member,	 Diamond	 Valley	 Community	 Support,	
1972-1984	 and	 volunteer,	 1984-2008	 and	 Founding	
member,	 1972-2008	 and	 Life	 member.	 Lay	 leader	 of	
liturgy,	 St	 Mary's	 Catholic	 Parish,	 Greensborough,	
current	 and	 Deputy	 Co-ordinator,	 Catechist	 Program,	
current	 and	 Co-ordinator,	 Hotham	 Mission	 Asylum	
Seeker	 Program,	 current	 and	 Social	 Justice	 Group	 Co-
ordinator,	current.”		

Ellen	Smiddy	and	Peter	Love	at	the	2015	Labour	History	Conference	

Ellen’s	 generosity	 and	 commitment	 to	 social	 justice	 is	
second	to	none.	To	our	very	dear	and	valued	friend	we	
offer	our	sincere	congratulations.		

� 		

Gwen	 Goedecke,	 life-long	 activist,	 and	member	 of	 the	
Labour	History	Society	died	in	May	this	year.		

In	2009,	the	state	government	 inducted	Gwen	into	the	
Victorian	Honour	Roll	 for	Women	 for	 her	 outstanding	
contributions	 to	 the	 community.	 Gwen	was	 tireless	 in	
her	 activism	 to	 improve	 the	 lot	 of	 women,	 and	
especially	women	in	the	west.	She	was	a	member	of	the	
Union	 of	 Australian	 Women	 (since	 1955),	 a	 founding	
member	 of	 the	 Footscray	 Centre	 for	Working	Women	
(since	1974),	and	a	 founding	member	of	 the	Sunshine	
International	Women’s	Committee	(since	1975).		

In	1975	Gwen,	and	fifteen	other	women,	“door	knocked	
600	homes	…	to	find	out	what	women	urgently	needed	
in	 the	 western	 suburbs”	 (Speroulla	 Christodoulou,	
2016).	Women	of	the	West:	a	survey	report	of	the	needs	
of	 Sunshine	 women	 and	 their	 families,	 undertaken	 as	
part	of	the	International	Women's	year,	which	drew	on	
these	responses,	was	published	in	that	same	year.		

Photograph	by	Lucy	Aulich	

Gwen	 served	 on	 the	 Sunshine	 City	 Council	 between	
1984	and	1987,	becoming	only	the	second	woman	to	do	
so,	 and	 she	 was	 a	 member	 of	 the	 Footscray	 Local	
Governance	 Association.	 She	 also	 served	 on	 the	
Western	Region	Commission	Board	between	1987	and	
1995.	 In	2001	Gwen	was	 a	 recipient	 of	 the	Centenary	
Medal	 for	 her	 service	 to	 the	 community,	 and	 in	 2006	
she	was	named	as	the	Dame	Phyllis	Frost	Woman	of	the	
Year.	 In	 2013,	 Janet	 Matton	 spoke	 of	 Gwen’s	
achievements	 at	 the	 launch	 of	 the	 Shilling	Wall	 panel	
(Queen	Victoria	Women’s	Centre).	

Gwen’s	 career	 included	 work	 at	 the	 Victorian	 Peace	
Council,	 the	 Trade	 Union	 Clinic,	 the	 Catholic	 Family	
Welfare	Bureau	and	as	Jim	Cairns’	electorate	secretary.	
Gwen	 was	 also	 a	 member	 of	 the	 Campaign	 for	
International	 Co-operation	 and	 Disarmament,	 and	 a	
participant	 at	 numerous	 United	 Nations	 International	
Year	 of	 Women	 Conferences.	 Gwen	 believed	 that	
activism	 that	 improved	 the	 social	 and	 environmental	
fabric	 of	 society	 gave	 both	 “purpose”	 and	 collective	
“dignity”.	 Hers	 was	 a	 life	 well	 lived,	 and	 a	 life	 that	
improved	the	lives	of	countless	others.	

Congratulations	to	Ellen	Smiddy	OAM

Vale	Gwen	Goedecke
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Rowan	Cahill	

A	discussion	of	Peter	Linebaugh,	The	Incomplete,	True,	
Authentic,	and	Wonderful	History	of	May	Day	(Oakland:	
PM	Press,	2016).	192pp.	Paperback	$15.95	US.	

Writing	 in	 1896,	 not	 long	 before	 his	
death,	 indefatigable	 socialist	 thought-
maker	 and	 dreamer	 William	 Morris	
wrote	 that	May	Day	 is	 “above	all	 days	
of	the	year	fitting	for	the	protest	of	the	
disinherited	 against	 the	 system	 of	
robbery	 that	 shuts	 the	 door	 betwixt	
them	 and	 a	 decent	 life”.	 That	 system	
was	 capitalism.	 The	 previous	 year	 he	
published	 a	 letter	 trenchantly	

criticising	 ‘experts’	 and	 their	 plans	 to	 cull,	 tame	 and	
‘manage’	 the	 remnants	 of	 Epping	 Forest.	 This	 letter	
reflected	 an	 ecological	 awareness	 well	 ahead	 of	 the	
time,	Morris	cognisant	of	the	complex	unities	of	nature,	
the	 need	 to	 protect	 rare	 and	 threatened	 species,	 the	
subtle	 relationships	 between	 species,	 tall	 growths,	
undergrowths,	 thickets	 and	 space,	 the	 mutually	
supportive	 roles	 of	 different	 species	 for	 the	 life	 of	 the	
whole.	In	Morris,	the	Red	and	the	Green	were	one.	

So	why	begin	a	discussion	of	Peter	Linebaugh’s	 latest	
book,	The	 Incomplete,	 True,	 Authentic,	 and	Wonderful	
History	 of	 May	 Day,	 here?	 Simply,	 and	 humour	 me,	
because	 I’ve	 recently	 revisited	 Morris’	 writings,	 in	
particular	 travelled	 with	 Guest	 through	 News	 From	
Nowhere,	 and	 Jack	Lindsay’s	 mine	biography	of	Morris	
(1975).	 Linebaugh	 writes	 in	 the	 tradition	 of	 Morris’	
May	 Day,	 against	 the	 same	 system	 Morris	 railed	
against.	 Reading	 his	 book	 is	 like	 taking	 a	 radical	
ramble	 with	 Morris	 through	 the	 Epping	 Forest	 he	
sought	 to	defend,	 if	with	a	huge	 imaginative	 leap	 the	
‘Forest’	 is	 recast	 metaphorically	 as	 the	 vast	 human	
history	 of	 protest	 by	 the	disinherited.	Asked	 in	 1991	
by	 his	 wife,	 Dorothy	 Thompson,	 if	 he	 still	 described	
himself	 as	 the	 Marxist	 he	 once	 was,	 historian	 E.	 P.	
Thompson	unhesitatingly	replied	“that	he	preferred	to	
call	 himself	 ‘a	 Morrisist’”.	 Linebaugh	 studied	 under	
Thompson,	 and	 this	 book	 is	 a	 wonderful	 blend	 of	
many	 things,	 resonating	 with	 echoes	 of	 Marx	 and	
Morris	and	Thompson.	

For	 readers	 unacquainted	 with	 Linebaugh,	 some	
background	is	relevant.	Born	in	1943,	he	is	described	
in	 biographical	 notes	 as	 “a	 child	 of	 empire”,	with	 the	
UK,	US,	Germany,	 and	Pakistan	 sites	of	his	 schooling;	
this	 is	not	unimportant,	as	a	 feature	of	his	scholarly/
historical	 work	 is	 an	 internationalist/transnational	
awareness	and	perspective.	As	 I	mentioned,	he	was	a	
student	 of	 E.	 P.	 Thompson,	 hence	 the	 signimicant	
Thompsonian	 inmluence	 in	 his	 work,	 and	 he	 has	
primarily	taught	in	American	universities.	Variously	as	
author,	 co-author,	 editor,	 he	 has	 produced	 mive	
substantial	 studies	 of	 British	 and	 Atlantic	 social	
history	in	the	‘history	from	below’	genre,	notably	The	

London	 Hanged	 (1992),	 a	 groundbreaking	 study	 of	
18th	century	England,	crime	and	punishment	and	the	
development	 of	 capitalism,	 and	 the	 game-changing	
study	 of	 Atlantic/Caribbean	 maritime	 rebellion,	 and	
radical	political	 thought	and	action	 in	 the	 late	18th	/
early	 19th	 centuries,	 The	 Many-Headed	 Hydra	 (with	
Marcus	Rediker,	2000).	

Linebaugh’s	 style	 of	 writing	 is	 accessible,	 and	 his	
books	 reach	 audiences	 beyond	 niche	 academia.	 A	
radical	historian,	he	aims	to	write	with	social	purpose	
and	as	a	political	act,	his	scholarship	alerting	readers	
to	 the	 possibilities	 for	 action	 in	 their	 own	 time	 and	
situations.	A	great	deal	of	his	work	has	been	published	
in	 freely	available	non-academic	 journals,	online,	and	
in	pamphlet	 form,	often	having	multi-platform/outlet	
publication.	This	is	a	scholarly	historian	who	wants	to	
be	read,	and	who	makes	himself	available	 to	readers,	
at	 home	 in	 the	 academy	 and	 on	 the	 barricades.	
Overall,	 Linebaugh’s	 writings	 range	 widely	 across	
sources	 and	 disciplines,	 ignoring/defying	 the	
tendency	 for	 neoliberalised	 academia	 to	 stay	 within	
narrow	and	highly	specialised	 intellectual	enclosures.	
If	 in	 his	 life	 and	work	 one	 discerns	 echoes	 of	 Thomas	
Paine	 and	William	Morris,	 it	 is	 not	 coincidental,	 for	 he	
has	written	authoritatively	and	sympathetically	on	both.	

May	 1,	 1928.	 A	 Communist	 \loat	 during	 a	 May	 Day	 parade.	 Hyde	 Park,	
London.	IMAGE:	HAYNES	ARCHIVE/POPPERFOTO/GETTY	IMAGES	

Those	 coming	 to	 Linebaugh’s	 Incomplete	…	 history	 of	
May	Day	expecting	some	sort	of	linear	‘total’	narrative	
history	of	May	Day	will	be	disappointed.	For	 it	 is	not	
this	 sort	 of	 history.	 Sure,	 the	 history	 of	May	Day	 is	 a	
constant	 presence	 in	 the	 book,	 but	 the	 word	
’incomplete’	 in	 the	 title	 is	 an	 accurate	 description	 of	
the	 contents.	 For	 this	 is	 not	 a	 total/complete	history,	
and	‘incomplete’	is	also	Linebaugh’s	way	of	saying	that	
May	 Day	 is	 a	 work	 in	 progress	 and,	 as	 originally	 a	
festival	 celebrating	 the	 start	 of	 Spring	 and	 attendant	
rebirth,	 is	 constantly	 being	 reshaped,	 recast,	
reimagined,	 reborn.	 Linebaugh	 simply	 and	 robustly	
puts	 it	 thus	 in	 his	 introductory	 chapter:	 “May	 Day	 is	
about	 affirmation,	 the	 love	 of	 life,	 and	 the	 start	 of	
spring,	so	it	has	to	be	about	the	beginning	of	the	end	of	
the	capitalist	system	of	exploitation,	oppression,	misery,	
toil,	and	moil.	Besides	full	affirmation	May	Day	requires	

Metaphors,	rebellion,	and	socialist	dreaming
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denunciation:	 the	 denunciation	 of	 capitalism,	 of	
patriarchy,	of	homophobia,	of	white	supremacy,	of	war”.	

Morris	 in	 his	 end-days	 wrote	 of	 May	 Day	 as	 a	
metaphoric/symbolic	occasion	for	the	celebration	and	
renewal	of	 anti-capitalist	 resistance	and	 struggle,	 the	
opportunity	 to	 bring	 the	 past,	 present,	 and	 future	
together	 in	 focus	 and	 to	 rebirth/recharge	 anti-
capitalist	 fervour,	determination,	 organisation.	 So	 too	
does	Linebaugh	in	this	 ‘incomplete’	history,	with	May	
Day	 the	 focus	 for	 ruminations	 on	 anti-capitalist	
radicalism,	and	socialist	imaginings.	

A	 short	 book	 (192	 pages),	 Incomplete	 comprises	
eleven	 essays/ruminations	 authored	 by	 Linebaugh	
over	 the	 last	 thirty	 years,	 drawing	 on	 his	 immense	
scholarship,	 and	 salted	 with	 autobiographical	
intellectual/political	 fragments.	 Aside	 from	 the	
introductory	 chapter,	 these	 were	 written	 in	
association	with	public	events/occasions,	the	majority	
published	 in	 the	 American	 online	 magazine	
CounterPunch,	 some	 published	 and	 distributed	 as	
pamphlets.	 The	 concluding	 chapter	 is	 his	 retirement	
speech	 from	 the	University	of	Toledo	 in	Ohio	 (2014),	
remlecting	 on	 radical	 history	 and	 being	 a	 radical/
activist	 historian,	 and	 railing	 against	 the	 capitalist	
control	 of	 universities	 under	 which	 “universities	 are	
dying	 as	 commons	 of	 knowledge,	 as	 sites	 of	 social	
regeneration,	even	as	places	to	read	a	book”.	

It	is	difmicult	to	summarise	this	book	simply,	because	it	
is	 about	 the	 radical/revolutionary	 spirit	 and	
experience,	populated	with	people	and	crowded	with	
events,	 the	 focus	 both	 sides	 of	 the	 Atlantic,	 but	
globally	too,	the	time-frame	spans	the	present	back	to	
early	geological	times	in	a	discussion	of	the	agency	of	
anarchist	quarry	workers	 in	19th/early	20th	 century	
Vermont.	 Ambitious	 yes,	 but	 Linebaugh	 has	 the	
scholarship,	 background,	 ability,	 spirit	 and	 wit	 to	
conmidently,	 and	 joyously,	 traverse	 the	 terrain,	
exploring	 patterns	 and	 inmluences	 within	 diversities.	
Linebaugh	 brings	 the	 likes,	 for	 example,	 of	 William	
Morris,	Marx,	Malcolm	X,	the	Shelleys,	Joe	Hill,	William	
Blake,	W.	E.	B.	Du	Bois	together,	alongside	struggles	as	
diverse	as	those	against	the	enclosure	of	the	commons	
in	Europe	and	those	of	 the	recent	Occupy	Movement,	
and	movements	diverse	as	the	Mau	Mau	and	SDS.		It	is	
a	tour	de	force	underlining	and	endorsing	the	right	to	
rebel	 against	 capitalism,	 and	 the	 imperatives	 to	
imagine	and	to	work	for	socialist	alternatives.	

The	art	of	Linebaugh	 is	 the	ability	 to	 look	backwards	
across	diversities	and	detect	and	trace	mlows	of	radical	
thought,	 legacies	 of	 radical	 actions,	 and	 unexpected	
inmluences.	His	achievement	 is	 the	development	of	an	
ecology	 of	 protest/dissent/rebellion,	 teasing	 out	 and	
demonstrating	 relationships	 and	 links	 and	 inmluences	
over	 time	 and	 across	 geographies,	 spaces,	 and	
diversities,	between	events	and	ideas	and	people	 in	a	
way	akin	to	the	ecological	understanding	of	nature.	It	
is ,	 in	 his	 hands,	 a	 political	 and	 historical	
understanding	 enabling	 one	 to	 see	 hope	 and	
achievement	 and	 worth	 when	more	 rigid	 teleologies	

might	 only	 see	 inadequacies,	 shortfalls,	 and	 failures.	
Further,	 and	 importantly,	 he	 privileges	 that	 radical/
socialist	 past,	 in	 effect	mounting	 a	 counter-attack	 on	
hegemonic	attempts	by	the	current	neoliberal	stage	of	
capitalism	 to	 render	 that	 past	 irrelevant	 and	useless,	
to	“silence	alternatives”	as	Linebaugh	puts	it.	

One	can	read	history	and	 the	past	 in	a	nostalgic	way,	
as	 a	 catalogue	 of	 what	 has	 been	 lost—the	 commons	
enclosed,	 the	 eight-hour	 day	 disappearing	 or	 never	
having	 appeared	 in	 the	 mirst	 place,	 the	 cancerous	
growth	 globally	 of	 repressive	 legislations,	 the	
militarisation	 of	 contemporary	 democracies	 eroding	
long	 held	 rights	 and	 freedoms—or	 one	 can	 read	 the	
past	 and	 take	 heart	 from	 it,	 and	 through	 solidarity,	
collectivity,	 and	 cooperation	work	 for	 a	 better	world	
and	future.	

If	 heart	 is	 taken,	 then	 renewed	 struggle,	 Linebaugh	
insists,	 has	 to	 be	 anti-capitalist,	 and	 Red	 and	 Green:	
Red,	 the	 socialist	 anti-capitalist	 struggle;	 Green	 the	
environmental	 struggle,	 because	 capitalism	 is	 a	 two-
faced	 system,	 not	 only	 about	 the	 exploitation	 of	
human	 beings,	 but	 also	 about	 the	 exploitation	 of	
nature.	The	way	forward,	Linebaugh	argues,	is	through	
solidarity	forged	in	collectivity,	of	alliances,	coalitions,	
the	movement	of	movements,	amongst	people	demined	
by,	 and	 aware	 of,	 their	 lack	 of	 control/power	 in	 the	
capitalist	 system,	metaphorically	 “all	 toilers,	 not	 just	
the	hands	at	any	moment	gripping	the	plough”,	and	by	
dissolving	the	“‘I’	into	the	‘We’”.	

Peter	Linebaugh.	Photograph	photograph	by	Jeff	Clark	

No	 doubt	 each	 reader	 will	 take	 something	 different	
from	 this	 book,	 but	 for	 me	 it	 is	 important	 for	
demonstrating	 a	 number	 of	 things:	 how	 a	 radical	
historian	can	write	in	a	scholarly,	enjoyable	public	way	
without	 dumbing	 down	 either	 erudition	 or	
scholarship;	 how	 a	 radical	 scholarly/academic	
historian	can	engage,	and	have	agency,	outside	of	 the	
academy.	 It	 is	 also	 a	 demonstration	 of	 how	 to	 write	
history	that	is	alive,	and	how	to	remlect	on	the	past,	and	
learn	 and	 adapt	 from	 it.	 In	 short,	 Linebaugh	 goes	 a	
long	 way	 towards	 encouraging	 and	 fanning	 radical	
socialist	 dreaming	 and	 scheming	 in	 the	 present,	
dreaming	 not	 as	 escape	 but	 as	 opening	 a	 door	 to	
possibilities,	 and	 creating	 a	 light	 on	 the	 hill	 for	 the	
future.	
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Jamie	Doughney	

Bertrand	 M	 Patenaude,	 Trotsky:	 Downfall	 of	 a	
Revolutionary	 (New	 York:	 Harper	 Collins,	 2009).	 370	
pp.	Paperback	$15.99	US.	

The	 2010	 UK	 Faber	 pr in t	 o f	
Patenaude’s	 scholarly	 and	 objective	
biography	has	a	different	title:	Stalin’s	
Nemesis:	The	Exile	and	Murder	of	Leon	
Trotsky.	 Both	 titles	 tell	 the	 story.	
Because	 the	 work	 is	 rigorous,	 it	 also	
manages	to	tell	a	sympathetic	but	sad	
story	of	Trotsky’s	life	from	1929	until	
his	assassination	 in	1940.	Those	with	
a	 scholarly	 interest	 will	 find	 it	

valuable,	 far	 more	 valuable	 than	 Robert	 Service’s	
scrappy	 Trotsky:	 A	 Biography	 (Macmillan,	 2010).	
Those	with	 a	 political	 interest	 in	 Trotsky	will	 find	 it	
deflating.		

Trotsky	 was	 still	 an	 international	 figure	 who	
commanded	 attention,	 but	 his	 life	 and	 political	work	
during	 his	 final	 years	were	 coloured	more	 by	 pathos	
than	 they	 were	 by	 their	 power	 to	 affect	 events.	
Patenaude	presents	to	us	a	person	little	different	from	
the	persona	(if	that	is	the	right	word)	that	comes	to	us	
through	 his	 writings.	 To	 reverse	 the	 epithet	 made	
more	 famous	 in	 our	 own	 time:	 the	 political	 Trotsky	
was	the	personal.	We	see	the	courage	of	the	man,	both	
politically	and,	in	the	face	of	the	slaughter	of	almost	all	
his	 immediate	 and	 extended	 family	 during	 Stalin’s	
purges,	 personally.	 However,	 we	 also	 see	 a	 Trotsky	
who	 is	 less	 the	 ‘prophet’	 of	 Isaac	 Deutscher’s	
magisterial	 trilogy	 than,	 it	 pains	me	 to	 say,	 he	 is	 the	
King	Canute,	a	proud	revolutionary	assailing	the	rising	
tide	of	history	with	declarations.	

Patenaude	 devotes	most	 of	 his	 attention	 to	 Trotsky’s	
time	 in	 Mexico	 from	 1937.	 He	 covers	 the	 personal	
relationships	of	note:	Deigo	Rivera,	Frida	Kahlo,	Andre	
Breton	and	so	on.	His	account	of	Natalia	Sedova’s	and	
Trotsky’s	 reaction	 to	 the	 death	 of	 their	 son,	 Leon	
Sedov,	 is	 deeply	moving.	 Patenaude	 is	 a	 rare	 scholar.	
He	 writes	 well.	 Without	 necessarily	 meaning	 to,	
Patenaude	 also	 conveys	 to	 the	 reader	 just	 how	
precarious	was	Trotsky’s	life	in	exile.	Everything,	from	
security	 to	 household	 shopping	 budgets,	 teetered	 on	
the	 edge.	 For	 all	 the	 efforts	 of	 his	 US	 and	 Mexican	
supporters,	we	see,	thanks	to	Patenaude,	a	ramshackle	
existence.	We	perceive	how	lucky	were	the	household	
and	staff	to	survive	a	porous	protective	system	due	to	
the	bumbling,	but	not	in	the	least	humorous,	violence	
of	 the	 Mexican	 Stalinists.	 That	 is,	 until	 Ramon	
Mercader	accomplished	his	foul	mission	in	1940.	

Of	course,	not	all	biographies	are	political	biographies,	
or	 they	 are	 not	 political	 biographies	 to	 the	 same	
extent.	 A	 political	 biography	 is	 not	 so	 much	 a	
biography	of	 the	political	 figure	as	 it	 is	an	account	of	

the	 figure’s	 political	 ideas.	 Patenaude	 traverses	
Trotsky’s	ideas,	often	with	great	facility.	However,	this	
is	 not	 the	 book’s	 forte	 or,	 to	 be	 fair,	 its	 purpose.	 Yet	
ideas	are	Trotsky’s	great	legacy;	analysis	of	the	1930s	
tumult	 and,	 in	 particular,	 the	 fate	 of	 the	 Russian	
revolution	 under	 Stalin’s	 iron-heeled	 thugocracy.	 For	
all	the	sadness,	this	contribution	was	priceless,	as	was	
Trotsky’s	undiminished	integrity.	

Natalia	Sedova,	Frida	Kahlo,	Trotsy,	and	Deigo	Rivera.	Photographer	unknown.	

A	 postscript	 on	 integrity.	 One	 cannot	 be	 too	 harsh	 in	
blaming	 those	 who	 do	 not	 know,	 even	 if	 they	 have	 not	
tried	 to	 discover	 the	 facts.	 Some	 people,	 however,	 were	
witness	 to	 Stalin’s	 crimes.	Moreover,	 they	were	not	held	
by	his	torturers,	and	nor	were	their	families.	Some	people	
knew	 intimately	 the	 monstrous	 lies	 told	 about	 Trotsky.	
Yet,	 they	buckled.	Some	not	only	buckled	but,	moreover,	
sang	 paeans	 to	 Stalin.	 Rivera	 finally	 stood	 side	 by	 side	
with	the	Stalinist	would-be	assassin	David	Siqueiros.	The	
incomplete	 portrait	 of	 Stalin	 on	Kahlo’s	 easel	when	 she	
died	in	1954	is	enough	to	make	one	weep.	

� 	

Barry	 York	 has	 deposited	 23	 folders	 of	 research	
material	 on	 the	 Dictation	 Test,	 compiled	 in	 the	 mid	
1990s,	 with	 the	 National	 Library	 of	 Australia.	 The	
material	 is	 unrestricted.	 The	 folders,	 submitted	 in	
three	boxes,	were	collated	 for	a	 research	project	 that	
Barry	is	no	longer	working	on.	The	contents	–	subject	
to	 NLA	 curation	 –	 have	 been	 set	 out	 by	 Barry	 and	
descriptions	are	available	on	request.	

Tribune,	28	September	1955,	11.	

Trotsky:	Downfall	of	a	Revolutionary	

The	Dictation	Test
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Peter	Love	

The	 Ephemera	 Society	 of	 Australia	 has	 mounted	 an	
exhibition	of	 collectors’	 enthusiasms	 for	 such	diverse	
things	 as	 dance	 cards,	 biscuit	 tins,	 snow	 domes,	
fireworks,	and	so	on.	One	Ephemera	Society	member,	
an	 accountant,	 has	 an	 abiding	 interest	 in	 strikes	 and	
the	wider	struggle	for	workers’	rights.	

Exhibit	8	has	an	excellent	collection	of	888	badges	and	
ribbons.	 Most	 of	 them	 were	 produced	 for	 particular	
unions	 in	 specific	 years,	 usually	 to	 be	worn	 on	 Eight	
Hour s	 o r	 L abour	 Day	 p ro ce s s i on s .	 They	
commemorate,	 celebrate	 and	 proclaim	 the	 centrality	
of	the	 ‘Eight	Hours	System’	to	the	 labour	movement’s	
collective	identity.		

Although	the	format	remained	similar	the	style	of	the	
badges	and	ribbons	varied	according	to	the	period	and	
the	leading	issues	of	the	time.	While	most	have	an	888	
motif,	some	urge	action	on	the	movement’s	claim	for	a	
44-hour	week.	The	ribbons	typically	have	their	union’s	
trade	symbol	and	name	 to	be	worn	with	pride	at	 the	
march.		

Photograph	by	Peter	Love	

At	 the	 centre	 of	 the	 display	 case	 is	 a	 baton,	
presumably	for	a	band-leader,	that	celebrates	the	50th	
anniversary	of	the	8	Hours	Procession.	In	the	corner	of	
the	exhibit	there	is	one	of	the	flags	designed	especially	
for	the	150th	anniversary	in	2006.	

In	 addition	 to	 our	 field	 of	 interest,	 the	 astounding	
range	of	the	collectors’	obsessions	is	worth	a	visit.	The	
RHSV’s	 headquarters	 is	 close	 to	 the	 Queen	 Victoria	
Market	 so	 you	 can	nip	 in	 for	 a	 pleasant	 diversion	on	
your	next	shopping	trip.		

The	exhibition	 is	on	at	 the	Royal	Historical	Society	of	
Victoria,	 239	 A’Beckett	 Street,	 Melbourne,	 until	 22	
August.	

� 	

John	Tully	

This	is	an	extract	from	a	longer	paper	given	in	February	
2015	at	the	Sydney	Trades	Hall,	co-sponsored	by	Unions	
New	 South	 Wales	 and	 the	 Australian	 Society	 for	 the	
Study	 of	 Labour	History.	 You	 can	 read	 it	 in	 full	 in	 the	
Monthly	 Review	 h t tp ://monthlyrev iew.org/
2016/01/01/the-silvertown-strike/		

There	 is	 a	 tendency	 to	 view	 the	 events	 [in	 Britain]	
from	1889	on	as	a	gradual	process	that	resulted	in	the	
consolidation	 of	 the	 unions	 and	 their	 creation	 of	 the	
Labour	 Party.	 Partly	 this	 is	 due	 to	 the	 distortions	 of	
hindsight,	 but	 more	 importantly	 it	 stems	 from	 the	
ideology	 of	 gradualism.	 In	 fact,	 the	 1890s	 were	 a	
period	 of	 economic	 depression	 and	 bitter	 class	
warfare,	 in	which	 the	employers	almost	succeeded	 in	
crushing	militant	 trade	unionism.	The	pivot	point	 for	
class	 war	 was	 the	 Silvertown	 struggle,	 in	 which	 the	
union	was	defeated	 after	 a	bitter	 three-month	 strike.	
The	strikers	were	starved	back	to	work,	which,	 if	not	
Gray’s	 original	 intention,	 quickly	 became	 so.	 The	
strike	 activists	 were	 blacklisted	 and	 some	 of	 them	
never	 worked	 again.	 The	 very	 existence	 of	 the	
Silvertown	 branch	 of	 the	 National	 Union	 of	
Gasworkers	and	General	Laborers,	for	instance,	was	in	
doubt	 for	much	 of	 the	 decade.	 And	 yet,	 as	 the	 strike	
committee	realised,	their	struggle	was	“an	earnest	for	
the	 future.”	And	 so	 it	was,	 for	West	Ham	became	 the	
birthplace	 of	 the	 political	 labour	 movement	 and	 a	
union	bastion.	As	is	well	known,	in	the	years	after	the	
strike,	 West	 Ham	 elected	 the	 mirst	 socialist	 MP,	 Keir	
Hardie,	 and	 the	 mirst	 socialist	 borough	 council.	 The	
Silvertown	 struggle,	 however,	 was	 almost	 forgotten;	
hence	my	book.	

Not	 surprisingly,	 my	 approach	 has	 irked	 some	
historians.	 In	my	 preface	 to	 Silvertown,	 I	 record	 that	
“Conservatives	 have	 attacked	 some	 of	 my	 previous	
work	 as	 being	 partisan.”	 In	 fact	 I	 am	 totally	
unapologetic	 about	 it!	 I	 always	 knew	 from	 my	 early	
childhood	 that	 society	 was	 rent	 by	 huge	 divides	
between	rich	and	poor,	between	the	powerful	and	the	
powerless.	 Born	 in	 a	 coal	 mining	 village—my	
grandmother	the	local	school	cleaner,	my	grandfather	
a	 merchant	 seaman,	 my	 mother	 a	 “factory	 girl,”	 and	
my	 father	 a	 mitter	 who	 became	 a	 convenor	 of	 shop	
stewards—I	 also	 knew	 that	 just	 about	 anything	
working-class	 people	 had,	 they	 had	 won	 through	
combination	and	struggle.	

Later,	 I	 came	 to	 understand	 that	 these	 social	
differences	 were	 not	 accidental	 or	 random,	 but	 that	
they	 mlowed	 from	 the	 structures	 and	 imperatives	 of	
capitalism.	 There	 were,	 as	 Marx	 argued,	 two	 great	
classes	 in	 capitalist	 society—workers	 and	 capitalists
—and	 society,	 government,	 and	 the	 state	 were	
ordered	 in	 the	 interests	 of	 the	 latter.	 Indubitably,	 the	
relationship	 between	 “economic	 base”	 and	
“superstructure”	 is	 seldom	 crudely	 mechanical.	 As	

888	Badges	and	Ribbons In	Defence	of	Partisan	History
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Antonio	 Gramsci	 argued	 in	 his	 theory	 of	 “cultural	
hegemony,”	it	is	more	complex	and	nuanced	than	that.	
The	bourgeoisie	does	not	 rule	by	 force	alone;	 it	does	
so	by	 inculcating	 its	 ideas	and	values—its	 ideology—
into	 the	 population	 at	 large.	 It	 follows,	 then,	 as	 the	
GMB’s	John	Callow	argues	in	his	preface	to	Silvertown,	
that	 “history,	 like	 politics	 …	 is	 a	 miercely	 contested	
ideological	 space.”	 Historians	 who	 claim	 to	 be	
impartial	 and	 “value-free”	 are	 not	 to	 be	 trusted—or	
they	are	simple.	

My	 school	 history	 teacher,	 who	 I	 will	 call	 Old	 Harry,	
would	be	shocked	by	my	Silvertown	book,	and	by	my	
frank	 admission	 that	 it	 is	 partisan.	 For	 him,	 as	 for	
Thomas	 Carlyle,	 “the	 history	 of	 the	 world	 is	 but	 the	
biography	 of	 great	 men.”	 In	 a	 nineteenth-century	
British	history	class,	Harry	 instructed	us	 to	write	not	
about	 social	 conditions,	 but	 to	 focus	 on	 the	 “great	
men”	 of	 the	 Victorian	 era.	 The	 word	 “imperialism”	
never	sullied	his	 lips,	 the	unwashed	masses	were	not	
worthy	 of	 comment,	 and	 when	 trade	 unions	 or	
socialism	 had	 to	 be	 mentioned—as	 in	 the	 Taff	 Vale	
judgement—a	 faint	moue	 of	 distaste	 mlickered	 across	
his	lips.	To	the	best	of	my	knowledge,	Old	Harry	never	
published	a	sentence,	but	he	was	a	dedicated	product	
of	 the	orthodox	 school	 of	 historiography,	 and	he	was	
quite	sure	that	his	role	was	to	 inculcate	 its	 ideas	 into	
our	 heads.	 History	 was	 a	 discipline	 that	 viewed	
historical	 development	 strictly	 “from	 above”:	 it	 was	
the	biography	of	great	men	such	as	William	Gladstone	
and	 Benjamin	 Disraeli—and	 perhaps	 of	 one	 great	
woman	 by	 the	 name	 of	 Victoria.	 If	 he	 had	 heard	 of	
Mary	 Wollstonecraft	 or	 Eleanor	 Marx,	 he	 never	
mentioned	them.	

Women	workers	at	Dunlop	Rubber's	Montague	factory,	Melbourne,	c.	1920s	
https://digitalcollections.anu.edu.au/handle/1885/48352	

Left	 to	 orthodox	 historians	 like	Harry,	 labour	 history
—and	 perhaps	 even	 broader	 social	 history—may	
never	have	been	born.	Labour	history	has	necessarily	
been	partisan.	As	the	great	Eric	Hobsbawm	put	it,	the	
partisan	 approach	 was	 “a	 necessary	 tin	 opener	 with	
which	to	open	a	can	of	worms.”	I	can	give	a	very	clear	
example	 of	 this.	 In	 1993,	 Geoffrey	 Blainey—John	
Howard’s	 favourite	 historian	 and	 the	 doyen	 of	 the	
“black	 armband”	 school—published	 a	 history	 of	 the	
Pacimic	 Dunlop	 rubber	 company	 called	 Jumping	 Over	

the	Wheel.	It	is	an	elegantly	written	tract,	as	you	might	
expect,	but	for	me	its	most	interesting	feature	is	what	
it	 does	 not	 discuss.	 In	 its	 336	 pages,	 it	mentions	 the	
rubber	 workers’	 union	 once,	 and	 that	 in	 a	 smug,	
patronising	way.	I	am	reminded	of	the	title	of	Richard	
Flanagan’s	 book	 The	 Sound	 of	 One	 Hand	 Clapping:	
something	massively	important	is	missing	in	Blainey’s	
book.	Read	 it,	 and	you	 learn	nothing	of	 the	 lives	 and	
struggles	 of	 the	 mirm’s	 workers,	 among	 them	 the	
women	 and	 their	 union	 at	 Dunlop’s	 Sydney	 Rubber	
Works,	who	were	 among	 the	 unsung	 pioneers	 of	 the	
struggle	for	equal	pay.	[1]	

In	 recent	 times,	 labour	 history	 has	 gone	 somewhat	
into	decline.	 It	 is	old	hat,	we	are	told.	 It	 is	only	about	
white	male	workers.	Other	social	categories—gender,	
race,	and	ethnicity—are	more	important,	or	so	we	are	
told.	 And	 some	 contemporary	 labour	 historians	 have	
retreated	 into	 a	 vapid	 and	 soulless	 “value-free”	
approach.	To	me,	all	of	this	is	a	remlection	of	the	spirit	
of	 the	 age—of	 the	 rampant	 domination	 of	 the	
neoliberal	 ideology	of	 the	 ruling	 class.	 Ironically,	 it	 is	
happening	 at	 a	 time	 when	 the	 working	 class,	 on	 a	
world	 scale,	 has	 never	 been	 larger	 than	 it	 is	 today,	 a	
point	made	 eloquently	 in	 Terry	 Eagleton’s	 book	Why	
Marx	Was	Right.	 “Class”	might	be	a	dirty	word	 today,	
but	it	 is	still	the	elephant	in	the	sociological	room.	As	
the	 late	 Laurie	Aarons	 argued	 in	 his	 book	Casino	Oz:	
Winners	 and	 Losers	 in	 Global	 Capitalism,	 it	 is	 pretty	
poor	 sociology	 to	 categorise	 white-collar	 and	 other	
service	workers	 as	middle-class	 rather	 than	 as	wage	
workers.	 Labour	 history,	 too,	 need	 not	 be	 just	 about	
white	males,	and	it	is	a	straw	man	argument	to	claim	it	
is.	And	now	more	than	ever,	with	the	gap	between	rich	
and	 poor	 yawning	 ever	 wider,	 at	 a	 time	 when	 the	
labour	movement	 is	 a	 shadow	of	what	 it	was,	 labour	
history	 has	 an	 important	 role	 in	 the	 might	 against	
forgetting—such	 as	 in	 the	 case	 of	 the	 Silvertown	
strike.	

And	 that	 means	 being	 partisan,	 taking	 a	 stance—
which	 is	 not	 to	 say	 that	 we	 should	 twist,	 distort,	 or	
ignore	 inconvenient	 facts,	or	caricature	 the	 ideas	and	
behavior	 of	 those	 with	 whom	 we	 disagree.	
Scholarship,	 as	 Hobsbawm	 reminded	 us,	 is	 distinct	
from	 propaganda,	 although	 there	 is	 a	 place	 for	 both.	
Let	 me	 minish	 with	 a	 quotation	 from	 Gramsci’s	
pamphlet	“The	City	of	the	Future”:	

I	 hate	 the	 indifferent.	 I	 believe…that	 “to	 live	means	 to	
take	 sides.”…Those	who	 really	 live	 cannot	 help	 being	 a	
citizen	 and	 a	 partisan.	 Indifference	 and	 apathy	 are	
parasitism,	 perversion,	 not	 life.	 That	 is	why	 I	 hate	 the	
indifferent.	Indifference	is	the	deadweight	of	history.	[2]	
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Peter	Love	

On	Sunday	3	April	the	Campaign	for	International	Co-
operation	and	Disarmament	(CICD)	arranged	a	special	
occasion	where	it	paid	tribute	to	the	work	of	John	Ellis	
as	campaign	activist	and	photographer	in	the	cause	of	
peace.	 CICD	 expressed	 that	 special	 regard	 by	
conferring	 Life	 Membership	 on	 him.	 John	 Speight,	
Executive	 Chair	 of	 CICD	 welcomed	 guests	 and	
introduced	 the	 speakers,	 beginning	 with	 Romina	
Beitseen,	Secretary	of	CICD,	who	thanked	John	for	his	
stalwart	work	for	peace	since	the	1970s.	She	had	both	
enjoyed	working	with	 him	 and	 been	 very	 impressed	
with	his	capacity	 to	be	effectively	active	 in	 the	cause.	
Peter	 Love	 reminded	people	 that	 John’s	 photography	
was	 not	 only	 a	 window	 onto	 the	 past	 but	 one	 that	
served	 the	 same	 fundamental	 purpose	 as	 more	
famous	 photographers	 such	 as	 those	 in	 the	Magnum	
agency.	He	has	provided	links	of	visual	continuity	that	
invite	 us	 to	 contemplate	 enduring	 questions	 about	
peace	and	justice.	

The	Victorian	Trade	Union	Choir,	 of	which	 John	was	a	
long-term	member,	 sang	 two	 brackets	 of	 three	 songs;	
Banks	of	Marble,	Bring	Out	the	Banners,	I	Have	a	Million	
Nightingales,	Power	 in	a	Union,	Solidarity	Forever,	 and,	
as	 everybody	 stood	 up	 in	 the	 customary	 manner,	 the	
Internationale.	 Sarah	 Brown,	 librarian,	 fellow	 activist	
and	 long-term	 friend	 of	 John	 spoke	 very	 fondly	 of	 his	
qualities	as	a	campaigner,	organiser,	photographer	and	
utterly	 engaging	 comrade.	 Sue	 Fairbanks,	 Deputy	
Archivist	 at	 the	 University	 of	 Melbourne	 Archives,	
spoke	about	 the	huge	collection	of	 John’s	photographs	
located	 in	 the	 Archives.	 She	 acknowledged	 his	
prodigious	 labours	 in	 cataloguing	 them	 all	 and	 the	
constructively	 congenial	 spirit	 he	 brought	 to	 the	
daunting	task.	Sue	had	arranged	the	impressive	display	
of	photos	that	lined	three	sides	of	the	room.	

To	honour	John’s	work	Lila	Heimann,	a	member	of	the	
Melbourne	Ukulele	Kollective	and	 longstanding	 friend,	
sang	 a	 song	 for	 John	 that	 she	 had	 composed	 about	
refugees.	Shane	Houstein,	 John’s	stepson,	 launched	the	
website	 that	 displays	 several	 of	 John’s	 photography	
collections	 and	 links	 visitors	 to	 the	 University	 of	
Melbourne	Archives	page	where	so	many	of	his	photos	
are	accessible.	It	is	at:	http://johnbrantellis.weebly.com		

Unlike	 some	 honoured	 guests,	 John	 did	 not	 speak	 at	
length	 when	 he	 was	 given	 the	 ‘right	 of	 reply’	 to	 the	
tributes.	 He	 skipped	 lightly	 over	 many	 of	 the	
signimicant	 times	 in	 his	 long	 life	 of	 deeply	 engaged	
activism	and	paid	generous	tribute	to	those	who	were	
his	 comrades	 and	 especially	 to	 Dianne,	 his	 partner.	
The	 event	 ended	 with	 the	 Choir	 singing	 the	 second	
bracket	 of	 songs,	 concluding	with	 the	 Internationale.	
In	the	usual	way,	comrades	and	friends	then	set	about	
the	drinks	and	snacks	in	the	side	room	to	round	off	a	
thoroughly	 satisfactory	 day	 with	 congenial	 chatting	
and	friendly	catching-up.	(Photos	are	on	our	website).	

� 	

Photograph	of	“Chif’s	Chair”	taken	by	Mary	Elizabeth	Calwell	at	the	
launch	of	Remembering	Ben	Chifley	by	Sue	Martin.	Mary	Elizabeth’s	
speech	given	at	the	launch	will	be	in	the	next	edition	of	Recorder.	
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